Newsletter January 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1 Upcoming Events
- 1 President's Corner
- 2 General Meeting
- 4 Demonstration: Safety while

Woodturning

- 10 Classifieds
- 10 Member's Tips

UPCOMING EVENTS

February 5th @ 6:00 p.m.

Board of Directors Meeting

February 5th @ 7:00 p.m.

General Meeting

Demonstration: Joe Nycz: Goblets

February 8th @ 8:00 a.m.

Coffee and Chips

Note: Dues are Due, please submit your payment of \$25.00 to Treasurer (and Vice President) Keith Jones.

PRESIDENT'S CORNER

COMING UP

January's meeting was a low attendance affair due to the bitterly cold weather. But we did have a good crowd of about 37 members.

President's Challenge: The March President's Challenge will be a goblet. This is an inexpensive project that does not require a kit. It only requires a piece of lumber or a branch. Judging will be at the March meeting and will be based on Wood character, Finish, and Design.

VIDEO SCREENS

We purchased two video screens for the clubhouse, so it will be easy to see the demo. They are 47 inch screens and they were found by our tool director, Tom Schye, during the Black Friday sales. They have been mounted and they were a plus during Mark Palma's demo on spindle turning and safety. Not a bad seat in the house.

MEMBERSHIP DUES

The membership dues of 2014 are due. The cost is \$25 and it covers two meetings each month. One is the regular meeting on the first Wednesday and the second is the open house called Coffee and Chips on the second Saturday. You also get a newsletter and we have a social gathering in the summer.

Membership dues become invaluable to more fully meet our educational mission. Your membership contributes in so many ways - it also touches the lives of others. The benefits extend from enhancing the quality of our woodturning educational programs, to connecting fellow woodturners and

CLUB SPONSORS



building lasting friendships, and preserving our commitment to youth as we educate the woodturners of tomorrow. We also have some outreach efforts including Feed My People's event Empty Bowls. We will also host a few from the Boys and Girls Clubs of Eau Claire just before the February meeting.

Membership is way up. At last count there were 97 members at the end of our fifth year. At the beginning of this year membership is 37 members. Not everyone has renewed yet.

FEED MY PEOPLE

There have already been several bowls submitted for the Empty Bowls event. There is a table under the bulletin board for placing you donation. new have passed out the donated bowl blanks from Northwoods LLC and some members have started bowls from stock on hand during the Coffee and Chips programs.

Bring your donation to the next meeting, February 5th. If you don't have it ready then, call myself (834-1459) or Richard Golde (839-8880) and we will find a way to get your donation into the event.

If each of our 97 members was able to donate just three bowls we would have over 290 bowls. That would raise over \$2900 for Feed My People.

Boys and GIRLS CLUBS

Tim Benjamin has arranged with Boys and Girls Clubs of Eau Claire to have a lathe turning session before the next meeting. This is a great outreach for the club and benefits the children in this organization in so many ways. Training them to have a skill is worthy in itself. But when you consider what these kids have to deal with, this program should be a winner for the club and the kids.

UPCOMING DEMOS

February will be a demo on making goblets by Joe Nycz. This will be a great preparation for the March Challenge.

GENERAL MEETING

- 1. The meeting was called to order by President Rich Thelen. There were 37 members and guests in attendance. The outside air temperature was -12F and the date was not the usual first Wednesday of January due to the New Year's Day holiday. Not a bad turnout.
- 2. The two video screens purchased by Tom Schye have been wired and mounted. They were used for the demo by Mark Palma.
- 3. Mark Palma presented the demonstration on safety and simple spindle turning. He presented a 6-page handout covering his topic. It was well done and will be attached to the newsletter for those not attending.

4. Show and Tell

- a. Joe Nycz presented a tool made for hollowing.
- b. Jeff Fagan showed a maple hollowform, a red bud saucer and a natural edge black walnut bowl.
- c. Rich Thelen showed a platter of maple crotch wood and a cherry
- d. Dick Prouty showed some salt and pepper shakers using Woodcraft inserts and two birdhouse (a red and green Christmas and a natural cherry finish)
- e. John Layde showed a segmented Cookie jar, with only crumbs inside. He also showed 2 bowls very similar except for the top ring. They were decorated with a spring scene and a snowflake. natural edge black walnut bowl.
- f. Tim Benjamin showed two apple bowls, a platter of oak with a mahogany base and a saucer of cherry.
- g. Dennis Ciesielski showed a walnut and birch vase and a platter made of butternut with a top ring of newspring layers.
- h. Roger Leonard presented a hackberry bowl with natural edge and segmented weed pot of walnut and birch plywood
- i. LaVerne Schultz showed a flyer on making burial urns.
- 5. Tim Benjamin is coordinating an outreach program with Boys and Girls Clubs in which 4-5 boys will come to the clubhouse and they will be taught to use a lathe. He asked for volunteer teachers to help out with classes running weekdays from 3:30 to about 6:00pm. We will try the first one before the February meeting. Volunteers are Ron Bartz, Joe Nycz, Dick Prouty, Fred Steffens, and Keith Jones. Only two will be required at each session. Teachers will be rotated through that list.
- 6. The President's Challenge for the March meeting will be making a goblet. The membership helped out by selecting a goblet from a choice of Easter egg and a goblet. The February demo will be on making goblets by Joe Nycz.
- 7. Feed my People will hold their Empty Bowls event on March 6th. We always donate bowls to that cause. Please have your bowls at the February 5th meeting. If you are not finished by then, you will have to find a way to get your bowls to a collection site. Rich Thelen and Richard Golde will be collecting bowls in Eau Claire area. Dennis Ciesielski will be collecting bowls for the Dunn County event.

This report was recorded by Rich Thelen (President) and is presented as a record of the general meeting of January 8th, 2014.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

Canceled due to weather.

SHOW AND TELL



MARK PALMA TALKS SAFETY



MARK TURNS A SPINDLE



JEFF FAGAN: NATURAL EDGE WAL-NUT BOWL





DICK PROUTY: BIRD HOUSE



JOHN LAYDE: SEGMENTED COOKIE



TIM BENJAMIN: APPLE BOWL



DENNIS CIESIELSKI: WALNUT AND BIRCH VACE



ROGER LEONARD: WEED POT

DEMONSTRATION: SAFETY WHILE WOODTURNING

Mark Palma made an excellent document to accompany his live demonstration, which are included on the next few pages.

You can have your cake and eat it too!

(Safety while woodturning)

By

Mark F Palma¹

Introduction

I always feel guilty when I go see the dentist. We all know the rules—avoid sweets, brush after every meal, floss several times a day.² Talking about tool and shop safety gets the same treatment in articles and books— always read the owner's manual, inspect your tool for hazards daily, make sure your tools are properly grounded (sound familiar?)

The challenge I present to you is that it is possible to be safe and have fun in the shop as well. Some common sense, some discipline, some planning, some behavioral changes and listening to that little voice in the back of our mind can make shop time more productive, fun and safe.

In 2013, the average cost of an emergency visit was \$1,233. Do you need more incentive?

Personal Safety

Personal safety falls into a variety of discussion areas:

- State of Mind
- Physical conditions and impairment
- Clothing and Personal Items
- Hair
- Face Shields
- Hearing Protection
- Dust Control

Special thank you to Kelly Palma, my daughter, for her assistance in editing this article.

©2014, Mark F Palma, all rights reserved.

¹ Mark is a self-taught turner who has been turning 6+ years for fun. Mark is a tax lawyer who also has a CPA and MBA. When he is not working in his professional life, being a spouse, parent or volunteer, he can often be found in his shop. He has been working wood for over 20 years and so far has never been to the emergency room for his hobby.

² You can thank Levy Spear Parmly a dentist in New Orleans who invented dental floss in 1815.

State of mind is an overlooked aspect of safety. If I am in a hurry, foul mood, or distracted, not only will I not do my best work, I am putting myself at risk. If you are feeling any of these distractive thoughts creeping in, shut off the lathe and take a break. A wood lathe spinning at 2400 rpm makes 40 revolutions per second, so things happen fast!

Physical conditions and impairment(s) are a factor we must contend with, particularly as we age.³ Know if any medication you are taking impacts your lathe work. If so, talk to your physician and pharmacist to see if there are alternatives or better ways to manage prescription drug reaction to your turning time. Recreational drugs and alcohol consumption have no place while turning. Have a drink afterwards to celebrate your time in the shop, not during a turning session. If you are having trouble gripping your turning tools look at other handle shapes, or ways to lessen the pain or awkwardness associated with holding the tool.

Wear appropriate clothing in the shop. Short sleeves and proper shoes are a must (no, turning in sandals is not safe). Use a turner's smock. A turner's smock not only keeps wood shavings from getting into every nook and cranny of your clothes, but is also a smooth surface that acts as a form of protection. Lose the jewelry, tie up long hair and be smart about what can wrap around a spinning lathe or happen if a tool falls on your foot.

Think about what you are standing on while you turn. A concrete floor is very unforgiving to the human body and wood turning tools. Consider a gel or rubber shop mat to decrease leg pain and make for a more comfortable turning environment. Choose appropriate and safe footwear.

Eye protection is a must and goes beyond what is needed for many other forms of power equipment work. Do not rely on prescription glasses or even shop glasses to protect you. They are designed for different dangers. A full face shield or face shield and built in respirator are a must. Note that all face shields are not created equal. Find one that fits well so that you wear it, and protects you from the force of flying wood.

Consider using hearing protection while you turn. Lathes are not loud in and of themselves. However, adding a dust collector and a sander to the mix can increase the total decibel levels to harmful. Remember: hearing is not reparable if lost!

Dust is a constant nemesis of the woodturner's hobby. Educate yourself about dust collection at the source and ambient dust collection in the shop. Almost every wood (or possibly all of them, it's not my expertise) are irritants to the human lungs. Note some woods are more than mere irritants and may in fact be a health threat to you. For a chart of wood toxicity go to:

http://www.wood-database.com/wood-articles/wood-allergies-and-toxicity/

-

³ Juan Ponce de Leon died never finding the fountain of youth.

Your Shop and Work Area

Talking about shop⁴ cleanliness, efficiency and safety is the equivalent to stepping into a debate on who is the better team between bitter football rivals. However, I will make the journey and ask you to keep an open mind as we go on it together.

View your shop not through your eyes, but through those of an insurance adjuster or safety inspector. Yes, I know that cord wrapped with electrical tape has been there for 10 years, but is it safe? Ditto the missing outlet cover half full of sawdust. All of our little "compromises" in our shop are part of the journey, but isn't it time to sort them out, do it right and make your shop safer?

Some areas to put on the checklist include:

- Fire extinguishers and smoke detectors;
- Appropriately sized and stocked first aid kit;
- General shop layout and clutter;
- Flammables and toxic chemical storage;
- Wiring
 - Appropriate amperage and wire size
 - o Circuit panel or on-off switch
 - Switch covers and outlet plugs
 - Code violations
 - o GFI protectors
 - Separate lighting circuit(s)
- Extension cords and trip hazards

The Lathe

The lathe is a wonderful tool and at first blush is far safer than other woodworking tools!⁵ Used properly it gives great joy and an acceptable to modest level of risk. Sometimes I think that due to the low risk and inherent safety, turners think that nothing can go wrong. Do not accidentally fall into that trap.

Keep your lathe bed clean and do not let junk accumulate on the headstock or the lathe bed. The lathe bed is not a tool storage tray; never use it as one. Lathe tools are indiscriminate and cut people and wood equally well.

Keep nicks out of the tool rest and lubricate it and the ways. Set it at the correct height and distance from the work. Give the work a spin to make sure you have clearance and everything is tight. I grab the banjo and give it a shake before I turn on the lathe to make sure everything is tight.

⁴ I use the term "shop" loosely in this context. My grandfather's shop was a 3' counter next to the dryer and on non-wash days he was allowed to use the dryer top too if he put an old towel down.

⁵ That is why I am not a chain saw carver; there is no such thing as a "minor" chain saw accident.

The tool rest is a safety feature of your lathe; always use it to its full potential. It acts as a finger rest, stop and a reminder of where you are and are not safe to put your hand (think natural edge bowl). Reposition it often, always set it to the correct height (and stop to change it often). Do not fall victim to the "I only need one more cut" syndrome, stop the lathe; reposition the tool rest and do it right. Yes, I said stop the lathe! Do not reposition the tool rest on a lathe under power.⁶

Whenever I turn off the lathe at the end of a turning session I turn off the master on off switch and turn the variable speed all the way down. That way whenever I approach the lathe I know what to expect. If I change belt speed, I set it back to my normal setting so there are never any surprises. ⁷

I never turn on the lathe unless I am wearing my face shield (it hangs on the on off switch housing). Create safe habits so that you do not have to think about it. After you have done this, the safety procedures do not seem to be an extra step, just part of turning your work.

The tail stock is your friend, use it whenever you can. Even pieces in a chuck are safer with a tail stock.

I keep it engaged as long as possible. Vibration is reduced and it creates two points of contact with the wood. It has saved not only a piece of wood or two, but I have been kept safe more than once from a situation by using a tail stock.

9

Wood and its Dangers

Wood varies not only by specie, but by tree and even where on the tree the wood was harvested. For example, lower trunk wood on a tree that grew on straight level ground will exhibit different turning characteristics than say branch wood. Add variables such as growing on a slope, near water, or being subject to insects or other stress factors and you may find that a single tree exhibits multiple personalities while being turned. Further adding to the mix is if the wood is wet or dry when turned,

Yes there are correct and incorrect ways for wood to make contact in a chuck. Read your instructions. Generally the wood must not bottom out in the chuck so that the spigot of the work touches the lathe body or the chuck jaw bottom. The spigot must contact the jaws correctly and cover most of the jaw surface, and most importantly the work must contact the top of the jaws at a full contact area.

⁶ I do admit that I do sometimes hit the off switch, loosen the banjo or tool rest and reposition it before the lathe stops turning (at least on my lathe that does not have dynamic braking, I am not superman). My justification is that if I hit the piece there is only centrifugal force behind it under the flywheel effect but no more force is coming from the lathe itself).

⁷ Surprises are great at birthdays and Christmas, but not finding the lathe in the high speed belt setting with a 10 inch out of balance bowl flying around the room!

⁸ Let me let you in on a secret, wood sometimes exits the chuck. I have had spigots snap off sound wood, internal recesses crack out, and just mystery incidents where a bowl went airborne from a high quality chuck that had a spigot contacting the wood correctly.

⁹ As we advance in our woodturning journey we seem to turn more complex forms, thinner walls, more "air in wood with voids or wings, and wood with less structural integrity. All of these situations in the progression of turning make safety more important, not less as we progress as turners.

how it was dried, and if anything influenced the wood during the process of drying (e.g. spalting as an example).

I like turning figured wood and odd growths on a tree (burls, branches, tree crotches, roots) and need to remind myself of the wood's inherent surprises (both positive and negative). Project failures, bark inclusions, rocks (yes I said rocks), bullets, barb wire, nails, fence staples and many more little wonders may await you in a piece of wood! As my grandmother said multiple times¹⁰ "Mark, if you are in for a penny you are in for a pound." Understand that you must take extra safety precautions because the centrifugal force of turning may cause your work to explode, crack, and fly around the room. Use your tail stock whenever possible, watch your lathe speed and stay out of the line of fire. Things happen fast to wood turners.

Above I talk about wood toxicity. It is not a joke. I know a woodworker who developed asthma (permanently I may add) from working with rosewood. If your skin tingles, your eyes water, or you start coughing or sneezing stop and consider whether you should continue with the turning and what additional precautions you need to undertake. I have a piece of wood that has sat in my shop for 4 years to remind me that that piece of wood and my body are not friends.

_

¹⁰ I was a discipline problem and spent a lot of time with Grandma Bowman, including one complete summer, but alas, I digress.

CLASSIFIEDS

RICH THELEN

Rich has the following item for sale:

Vega 36-Inch Professional Lathe Duplicator \$300.00 OBO

Used Vega Pro Lathe Duplicator 36" travel, works on most lathe's with 9" - 16" swings. Controls are located for fast and easy operation, Cutter travel is controlled by hand, Low friction bearing materials allow for rapid stock removal with minimum vibration

Cutter may be controlled by hand, by adjustable spring tension or a combination of the two .
24-inch professional lathe duplicator that's an excellent investment for the serious turner or furniture builder.
Precision accuracy for exact duplications of metal and wood shapes
Easy to use and maintain for a variety of applications and longer tool life
Includes mounting attachments for easy assembly on nearly all 9- and 16-inch swing lathes



Contact Rich at (715)834-1459

ROBERT HAUSER

Robert,

/ Schauser40@yahoo.com>, is looking for a bandsaw, 10" or larger.

STEVE SCHWARTZ

Steve has turning blanks and board stock for sale.

Call him at (715)572-8690, or email him at murfur@hughes.net

MEMBER'S TIPS

A good place for replacement belts for your lathe is http://beltpalace.com. The prices, selection, and service are excellent. Visit the website, or call (317)519-9020, or email Jim Breading <jim@beltpalace.com>

CVWG MENTORS

	Name	Willing to	help with:		Name	Willing	to help w	vith:	
							Basic tur	ning	
	Richard Golde	Basic turn	ing,	1295	Brian Georg	e	Natural I	Edge Bowls	
Et		Bowls		A PARTY			Pepperm	ills	
	doc54701@yahoo.com	Richard a	Richard also offers		captainbgagn				
	715-839-8880	his shop to			715-834-874	19			
		who don't l lathe yet.	nave a						
	Rick Bauer				Barry Grill				
		Hollow	ow forms				All aspects of turning		
	pbrook@nelson-tel.	net Bowls		bgrill@ho	bgrill@hotmail.	tmail.com	Basic		
	715-672-5407	-					Hollow fo	rms	
					715-568-458	36	Bowls		
5	Bob Eberhardt	Basic turn	ing		Fran Passe				
T-EN-	Doo Escritarde	Bowls	m's		Prair Passe		Pens		
	ple 13@charter.net				franpasse@yahoo.com				
u	715-835-7300	- 50			715-672-576				
	Bruce Scherlin	125			Ron Bartz			ring bowls	
		17.00	ns				and provided the subsequently become	wl turning	
	bscherlin@century	tel.net		21/4	rbartz@charter.net		Spindle t	urning	
	715-878-9490			A Am	715-723-634	13			
	A guild mentor is		THE RESIDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION OF THE PARTY OF THE PART		and the second contract of the day has described in the contract of the second contract of the contract of the			ar agle do 10 at object to activate act of the contract of the	
	Feel free to call a	mentor for	your turning	questions or fo	or one on one	help with	your turni	ng.	

CVWG BOARD MEMBERS

President - Rich Thelen	Vice President - Barry Grill		
Treasurer - Keith Jones	Education Director - Richard Golde		
Tool Director - Tom Schye	Program Director - John Layde		
Secretary - John De Ryckere	Webmaster - Robert Burgess		